
Governor’s Task Force on Broadband
Thursday July 18, 2024
10:00 a.m. – 12:30 p.m.

Laborers' International Union of North America (LIUNA) Training Center
2350 Main St, Lino Lakes, MN 55038

Task Force Members in Attendance in Person: Teddy Bekele; Adam Hutchens; Marc Johnson; and Melissa Wolf

Task Force Members in Attendance Virtually: Ini Augustine; Bruce Crane; Gail Hedstrom; Briana Mumme; and John Twiest

Task Force members Absent: Steve Fenske; Brian Hood; Daniel Lightfoot; Paul McDonald; Phil Stalboerger

Others in Attendance in Person: Dallas Nustvold; Michelle Rebholz; Megan Moudry; Bree Maki; and Anna Norcutt Preuss

Others in Attendance Virtually: Hannah Buckland; Carol Bossuyt; Benjamin Vargas; Bruce Fogelstrom; Robert Wilmers; C. Leslie; Ann Treacy; Steven Kraus; Diane Wells; Samantha Ernst; Grace Oribamise; Rebekah Crosby; Tony; Danielle Loehlein; Simon Thorne; Joe Buttweiler; Adam Peters; Todd Kruse


I. Welcome and Introductions
Chair Bekele called the meeting to order, roll call was taken, and an overview of the agenda provided. Dallas Nustvold, (Apprenticeship Director, LIUNA) and Adam Hutchens (Marketing Representative, LIUNA) provided welcomes and introductions. 

II. Approval of minutes from June 18th, 2024, Task Force Meeting
Meeting minutes from June 18th, 2024, were approved.  

III. Presentation from EducationSuperHighway
Grace Oribamise (Senior Program & Partnership Manager, EducationSuperHighway) and Tony Schloss (General Manager, Apartment Wi-Fi, EducationSuperHighway) presented on EducationSuperHighway, a national non-profit with the mission to close the digital divide for the 17 million households that have access to the Internet but can’t afford to connect. Information was presented on different opportunities through BEAD for multi-dwelling units (MDUs) through the challenge process, until level connectivity, and nondeployment funds. Modules and language that the state of Minnesota has adopted that assist in the Challenge process for MDUs were explained. Where other states were using funds, like New Jersey and California was shared. Questions from the Task Force included: how EducationSuperHighway works with OBD, where are areas that other states have run into challenges in the BEAD process, and what are implications of this in Minnesota. 

IV. BEAD Update
Bree Maki (Executive Director, Office of Broadband Development) and Diane Wells (Deputy Director, OBD) provided updates on the curing for BEAD for NTIA. Recently, the state had to come up with a low-cost option for Tribal lands, and consulted with Tribal partners to identify a rate that was submitted. The BEAD Volume 1 in its approved form is on the website, as is an updated draft of Volume 2, with curing from July 15th. OBD is hearing that waivers are going to be important in the application process, which will mean thinking beyond financial waivers but also things like lines of credit. The Team has been working on Capital Projects Funds, semi-annual, closing out Digital Equity Planning Grants, and other NTIA and BEAD requirements. Questions from Task Force members included: what the subgrantee selection process will look like for BEAD, what NTIA and state waiver consideration and approval will look like, and clarifications on issues with the timeline of when Volume 2 will be approved. 

V. Digital Opportunity Update
Hannah Buckland (Digital Equity Program Lead, OBD) provided an update on the Planning Grant, Capacity Grant, and Competitive Grant, which are all components of the Digital Equity Act. The Planning Grant was over $800K and was used to create Minnesota’s Digital Opportunity program and is closing out soon. The Capacity Grant is $12M and under review of NTIA, currently. OBD doesn’t have sense of when it will be approved or move on to the next step. Nevada is the only state that has gotten their Capacity Grant approved on June 26th. The Competitive Grant’s notice of funding opportunity and application will be released 7/26. A draft of the application materials is available and appears the floor of the grant is $5M and the maximum could be $10M. The administrative costs are proposed of being capped at 10%, and a minimum match requirement of at least 10%. 

VI. Broadband Overview
Bree Maki (Executive Director, OBD) provided legislative updates and offered to subgroups meeting with OBD. Some items subgroups can consider are: if we need to look at broadband deployment prioritization for all state agencies deploying broadband in the state; should the state be looking at some sort of equivalent or some sort of smaller program after the loss of ACP to the state. Minnesota on average was using $5M per month through this program, so a huge loss for communities who relied on ACP. Worth thinking through what Digital Opportunity and OBD have in terms of authority to work on this. Regular status updates including scoring on Round 10 for B2B and Low Population; updates on OBD staff going out to verify speeds and construction with Connected Nation; update on Low Population’s 2 grant rounds in 2023 and 2024; Line Extension’s 2 rounds of funding for about $8M of the $15M eligible. Encouraged Task Force members to pass along stories of impact to OBD. Question from Task Force members included: if we know what the program will look like by 2030, what the rest of the state has been talking about around future programs, and a comment from Task Force member that from the field people are excited to be getting connected to fiber. 

VII. Sub-Group Discussion
Affordability & Digital Equity and Economic Opportunity & Workforce were going to work on times to meet. Mapping, Funding, & Policy met and discussed how future task force meeting agenda items could include an update on Line Extension and Low-Density and the future of two programs, which is part of a potential legislative recommendation as the Line Extension funding is wrapping up; interest in potential joint presentation from OBD and Connected Nation on how to make sure mapping efforts are supported moving forward. Potential recommendations for end of year report could include: to ensure and recruit workforce for future Broadband needs; considering and revisiting speed goals; continued efforts on digital equity and inclusion and state investment there. Community planning efforts may include seeking appropriation of state funds for a Lead for America fellow program to build capacity at the local level. Chair Bekele opened up to questions and comments on subgroups or year-end activity reports. 

VIII. Other Business, August 18th Meeting Plans, Wrap-up
Chair Bekele opened up to others on open business, questions, and comments for Task Force members and others on the call. There were no questions. An update was provided on the location of the August 18th meeting, to be held in Mountain Iron, MN, and confirmed with the Task Force that the October meeting will be moved from October 29th to Monday October 21st. 


IX. Tour of LIUNA training facility 
The virtual meeting adjourned at around 11:55am, in-person attendees toured the LIUNA training facility with Dallas Nustvold, (Apprenticeship Director, LIUNA) and Adam Hutchens (Marketing Representative, LIUNA). 

